MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL
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STAFF PRESENT:
Victor D. White, Executive Director


Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


Bryant Garrett, Director of Finance


Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:

Mayor Larry A. Dale



Kevin Spolski, Spolski GC



Jon Kane, PA



Ed McNeill, Turner Construction



Bob Stroup, AOPA



Roger Phillips, Million Air Orlando



Paul Bechtold, Just Jets



Tim Sandell, US Bank



Donald S. Corinna, Turner Construction



Bill Lutrick, PBS&J



Doug Darbut



Greg Dull, OSI



Larry Sherman, US Customs



Brenda Carey, Turner Construction



Dave Keys, Newport Group



Bill Kerns, Seminole Herald



Nancy Roberts, Seminole County



Jill Krueger, OBJ



Genean McKinnon, Alamo RAC



Nelson B. Blankenship, A1A



Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI

The meeting was called to order by Vice Chairman Miller at 8:35 a.m.

1.
Introduction of Guests
Vice Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Dale, City of Sanford.

2. Approval of Minutes
Vice Chairman Miller requested approval of minutes of meetings held on November 2, November 30, and December 7, 1999.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on November 2, 1999.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on November 30, 1999.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Robertson to approve the minutes of the meeting held on December 7, 1999.

Motion passed.

3.
A.
Consider approval of contract with PBS&J
Executive Director White briefed the Board on the engineering contract with PBS&J.  The terms and conditions were found to be acceptable and agreeable to staff and counsel.  The fee structure represented is favorable and a good deal for the Airport Authority.

Approval was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the engineering contract with PBS&J.

Discussion ensued.

Mayor Dale reiterated concern regarding any conflict of interest.  For the record, Mayor Dale wanted to  “be sure that there is and will not be any conflict of interest with PBS&J working at Orlando Sanford Airport and Orlando International Airport.”  He wanted to be able to come back and point to the public record.

Executive Director White advised there was a specific provision in the contract for conflict of interest.

Mayor Dale advised the same provision had been included in the HNTB engineering contract.    It was such a sore subject previously he wanted to be absolutely sure that we all have a meeting of the minds so we would not have a repeat performance. 

Board Member Longstaff asked if  PBS&J were to consider work at the Orlando International Airport and the Sanford Airport Authority asked PBS&J not to consider it., would PBS&J comply with Sanford Airport Authority’s request?

Bill Lutrick, PBS&J, advised they would not pursue work at Orlando International Airport at the request of the Sanford Airport Authority.  The Sanford Airport Authority is PBS&J’s primary contract.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson opposed with no comment.

B.
Consider approval of payment of claim of the Hotel Guide AG for disputed 

Account
Counsel briefed the Board and advised that he had been able to negotiate the amount of the claim to $3,500.  He recommended approval for payment in the amount of $3,000.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Glenn to approve payment in the amount of $3,000, seconded by Board Member Robertson, for the purpose of discussion.

Board Member Robertson advised he did not like doing business this way.  If the Authority owes the money, they should pay the bill in the amount owed.

Counsel  advised that the Authority was entitled to a discount because the service was not what was promised.  Counsel could not justify litigating the issue and recommended settlement.

Discussion continued as to the limit an executive director was authorized to spend without approval by the Board. 

Mayor Dale asked if anyone had talked with Mr. Cooke requesting that he pay the claim.  He did not think the Board approved it.

Counsel advised he had spoken with Mr. Cooke, and Mr. Cooke indicated that the publication was not as presented at the Florida Huddle.  Mr. Cooke does not think that the bill should be paid.  

Board Member Longstaff advised he is saying that the work was not performed in the manner that was prescribed and therefore should not be paid.

Vice Chairman Miller advised he thought a line was being crossed from whether there was a legal obligation for a contract or agreement as the agenda item on the floor.  We need to settle that issue then if there is recourse as to what a director is authorized to spend it would need to be addressed.  We have a motion on the floor under discussion.  

Mayor Dale continued by asking what happens when you have a director that would do something like that, and what recourse does the Board have when someone is exceeding their authority.

Counsel advised we have an agreement with Mr. Cooke and a mutual release.  The issue is whether or not this item, which was not disclosed to Counsel or the Board, is an item excluded from that release.  Mr. Cooke’s position would be that everything was included, waived and released.  Counsel would look at the documentation and report back to the Board.

Board Member Longstaff advised that the fact of the matter was from a legal perspective we are obligated to pay this claim and determine at a later time if it should be pursued with Mr. Cooke.

Motion passed.

Board Member Robertson opposed.

C. Consider approval of increased line of credit with Nations Bank

Executive Director White briefed the Board regarding an increased ($500,000 increase for a total of $1.5 million) line of credit with Nations Bank at an interest rate of prime minus 75 basic points.  Paperwork was not complete and the item could be moved to the February meeting.  He further advised that almost the entire amount of the original (5 year old) line of credit had been drawn.  It appeared from researching the account that every single item from a draw perspective had been for a construction project or engineering fees, legal fees, or survey fees associated with construction of a project.  Payments  appeared to be for the Authority’s 10% share (FAA 90%-SAA 10%), or if a FDOT grant, 5%.  In that event, there would not have been any additional reimbursement from the state or federal agencies for the Authority’s share.  Records are being researched in an attempt to determine how much will be reimbursable or is expected to be reimbursed by the state or the FAA for any and all of the projects to see what our hopes are for obtaining reimbursement for the $1 million we borrowed.  We have existing projects and obligations underway that are still before us.  In December the Board approved settlement for land acquisition for approximately $229,000 that is potentially eligible for federal reimbursement.  Under the terms of the settlement agreement, the Authority had to pay that money.  We do not have the reimbursement from the FAA.  The federal law, which would provide for reimbursement of that money, has expired.  Congress did not pass a reauthorization of that bill prior to adjournment in November.  The best guess is that it could be spring or early summer before a bill passes and money becomes available from the FAA.  That $229,000 will be drawn from the line of credit with Nations Bank if that line of credit is increased.  We are proposing a $500,000 increase to the line of credit under the same terms we have with the existing agreement at prime minus 75 basic points.  There is also a $1 million line of credit outstanding with the City of Sanford, which has been drawn down 100%.   

Executive Director White advised the Director of Finance was working on a plan whereby passenger facility charges would reimburse the Authority first for eligible costs.  Over runs were expected on the ILS project, over and above the amount of the FAA Grant.  Hopefully 90% would be eligible for FAA increased grant participation.  There probably would be some unexpected wetland mitigation costs associated with the project.  The Director of Finance is working diligently to recreate events of the past.  A detailed report and a contract, or extension of the previous contract, would be presented at the next board meeting.

Board Member Robertson advised if it was just an increase in the amount of the line of credit and everyone was comfortable with it, there should be no problem addressing it today.

Discussion ensued regarding repayment of the Airport Authority’s debts prior to creating new debt.

Board Member Longstaff advised he would like to see how the Authority was going to repay its debt, and as a part of that, he would like to see a cash flow plan at the next meeting.  Borrowing money is the easy part.  Paying it back is the hard part.  He would like to see where the money had gone, what sources would be used to repay it, and a rough idea of the schedule of repayment and a source of repayment.

Board Member Herbenar advised he had understood from previous meetings that part of getting $2 million in the hole was a result of delays in getting grant money to which we were entitled.  That was not mentioned in terms of repayment of the line of credit.  How much of the $2 million is out there in terms of money we have not been reimbursed.

Executive Director White advised the Authority has approximately $898,000 outstanding from the FAA  in requests for reimbursement since July or August for closed out projects.  It is below the $1 million but still a great deal of money.  We were told in August that we would have that money within three or four months.  To some extent we are victims because of the federal law that provides money for the airport improvement program funding.  The projects are clearly eligible and there should be no reason that we would not receive that money from the FAA.  We have found that some of the FDOT money  for land acquisition the Authority had expected to get had been disallowed.  Some of the properties had been purchased in a rush several years ago prior to all documentation being finalized with the state.  We are reviewing files in an attempt to find which funding we are absolutely sure we are going to get and which funding we are not going to get.  Project records are not the greatest for determining these things.  We are working closely with the state and FAA in an attempt to clean these things up.  In the simplest form, it appears that a lot of debts were incurred over the last few years by the Authority that there may not have been any plans for repayment.  

Mayor Dale advised there had been some serious mistakes made.

Executive Director White advised there was a need to go to the Legislature regarding repayment of several state loans.  One of the loans had been converted, and two are still outstanding.  Fortunately those are for a ten-year period, but the clock is ticking and we need to have a plan.

He advised he was concerned that we have some long-term debt with no immediate signs of money coming in to pay.  

Discussion continued regarding looking at the FY 2000 Budget.

Executive Director White advised that the plan had been to do an amended FY 2000 Budget mainly to reflect the changes that came into play because of the deal with OSD.

Board Member Longstaff requested that this all be done with one session.

Board Member Pieters advised we were getting away from the subject.  As to the line of credit, he did not see the big deal, however, in regard to drawing down the line of credit, would that not have to come back to the Board?

Counsel advised what was before the Board was entering into modification to the Nations Bank Line of Credit to increase the amount to $1.5 million.  If the Director wants to draw down on that line of credit, he would have to come to the Board for permission, explain what the draw was for, and explain how it would be repaid.

Mayor Dale continued regarding policy for drawing down the line of credit, loans and payback.

Executive Director White advised a policy of that kind had not been followed previously.  His recollection was that there was not a single time when those came back to the Board for approval.

Discussion continued as to approvals for expenditures being in an approved budget.

Executive Director advised administratively it would be burdensome to come back to the Board every single time a check was written for a project.  They come in spurts through the course of the month and we have obligations to consultants and contractors.  The key would be to have an approved project.  Each project would have a maximum amount that could be drawn.  When it would be drawn would be up to administration.  We would not exceed the amount shown in our approved budget.  Those draws could come from either the Nations Bank or the City of Sanford line of credit.   

Vice Chairman Miller advised the fallacy would be in agreeing to and approving a project, and the Board needed to focus on the point.  Do we have anything whereby staff must come back to this Board for approval and do we care?  With multiple activities that we have going at the present, staff could be using the funds from that line of credit and the Board may not know about it.

Board Member Longstaff advised yes we do care very much.  The draw on the line of credit needs to be approved by the Board.  It can be approved on a project-by-project basis and they can have flexibility within that.  If there was an amendment or adjustment within that draw they would come back with a modification of the original approval.  Some flexibility has to be provided so they would not have to come back for each $20,000 draw.

Executive Director White advised we must make absolutely sure that any draws would be for projects only, not to pay operating expenses.  In looking through the records, it appears all of the draws were project related.

Board Member Longstaff advised the Board must have some way of knowing when the funding was the Authority’s five percent funding and what source would ultimately pay back that five percent.  We must think further down the road.

Vice Chairman Miller advised the Executive Director had received direction from the Board.

Board Member Robertson asked if some of the $500,000 would be needed to stay afloat for the next thirty days.

Executive Director White advised no, there is no crisis.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Pieters, to approve the increase in the amount of the line of credit with Nations Bank in the amount of $500,000 with the conditions that future draws receive prior approval by the Board being project oriented and staff would come back to the next board meeting with a plan with a complete delineation  of what is presently outstanding and what the source for repayment would be used for repayment to the line of credit.  

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding the TBI $450,000 line of credit.

Executive Director White advised the TBI line of credit was still available to the Authority and had not been used.

Counsel advised the rate of interest on the TBI line of credit would be higher.

Motion passed.

D. Presentation of Fiscal Year 1998/1999 Financial Data
Director of Finance Garrett briefed the Board on the Authority’s financial data for Fiscal Year 1998/1999, advising this would be the same information presented to the City Commission several weeks ago.

Discussion regarding the delinquency report and the amount owed to the Authority by JettAire, an amount estimated at $21,000 not including any late fees for January.  He did not anticipate a solution on that account until around April 1.

Discussion regarding receipt from the FAA of $890,000.  

Discussion regarding PFC procedure with funds anticipated by the end of the current fiscal year, an estimated $600,000 per year.  The intent would be to repay both lines of credit within a three-year period.

Discussion regarding new accounting software.

Discussion regarding $500,000 payment received from TBI.  The annual number would be $1,000,000 and was an exchange for other revenue that the Airport Authority gave up to TBI in the management agreement.  Good cash flow was anticipated but would be watched very carefully.

Discussion regarding loss of one person in the finance department, the decision not to replace that person, and in exchange for not replacing that person, outsourcing payroll.  Hopefully the outsourcing of payroll would free up time to spend on grant work.  

Discussion regarding FDOT being less reliant time wise than the federal government in reimbursing grants.  Much of the future of the Airport depends on grants.

Discussion regarding $239,000 in funding for the Nicks/Youngblood property that had been denied by FDOT.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding why the funding had been denied by FDOT, if it was an oversight on the part of staff, and if so, whose oversight.  He further advised the City of Sanford and the Airport Authority should get together and go see the Chairman of the Transportation Commission.  

Executive Director White advised he would research and provide an administrative review.  The JPA’s have very slim descriptions of projects.  This particular project said “construct runway”.  To the Airport Authority, construct runway includes everything that goes along with that including land acquisition.    He would meet with Mayor Dale and pursue.

Discussion continued regarding the balance sheet, FDOT funds, line of credit, and a request for the line of credit to be shown as a separate line item and a detailed breakdown.

Director Garrett advised he would add anything the Board wanted.  He further advised for the record that the terms on the state loans were 0% interest due callable in a ten-year timeframe.  The Board would be provided with a long-term debt plan, budget amendment, and a plan for dealing with lines of credit and the source that would be utilized to retire the lines of credit at the next monthly meeting.

4.
 Executive Director’s Report
Executive Director White reported on the following:

Groundbreaking ceremony on Friday, January 21, 2000, at 12:30 p.m.

DRI issues and historic value of the Airport
Mayor Dale reported that the DCA wants an expert to assess the property and write a letter saying there are no historic sites on the Airport.  The Authority will need to get an archeological expert, probably someone like Storm Richards, or someone at Bowyer Singleton or Glatting Jackson.  It will need to be done in a timely manner.  All it will take is a letter saying we have reviewed and there is nothing historical on the Airport.

Executive Director White advised he had a letter going out today and would report at the next meeting.  There would, no doubt, be some additional costs with having the Authority’s consultant, Bowyer  & Singleton, or the sub consultant,  Glatting Jackson,  perform the service.

Counsel advised that based upon Board discussion today,  the record would reflect that the Executive Director was authorized to incur a reasonable amount of costs to deal with the issue.

Mayor Dale advised they were looking specifically for buildings that might be of historical significance, not archaeological digs.

ILS Project

Domestic Terminal Project

METROPLAN

The Authority turned in three FDOT grant projects.  They were minor projects or projects that were no longer needed, and were traded for more substantial consideration

US Department of Transportation, Office of the Inspector General

USDOT wants to take some FAA towers out of the system and privatize them.  For the record, Sanford Airport Authority is against privatization of the tower at SFB.  This is the second busiest control tower in the State of Florida, and the FAA has never contracted out a tower anywhere in the country that even approaches the level of activity this particular Airport does.  We think there are too many unique characteristics of air traffic at this Airport.   Things are at an even keel now and to turn it over as a private tower would be a disaster.  A report was due to be made to Congress in March.  This is very political around the country.

Mayor Dale advised our Congressional delegation opposes this privatization.  They are pushing to privatize non-radar towers.  This came up last year as well.  We are a secondary radar site from Orlando so we are non-primary and have no approach duties.    He further suggested that the Board authorize the Chairman to join him in writing to our Congressional delegation indicating our continued opposition.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to authorize the Chairman to join Mayor Dale in writing to our Congressional delegation indicating our opposition to privatization of the tower at Sanford.

Motion passed.

Statistics

Return of Caledonia

Pan Am

Cargo

5.
Counsel’s Report
Counsel reported on the following:

Nicks/Youngblood Settlement Paid in Full and Minutes of Closed Meeting Ordered for Transcription

Update on Jeppesen Suit

Review of Turner Contract

Meetings with Seminole County regarding partnering on mitigation credits

A contract would be brought to the next meeting.

Survey


Mark


Environmental Evaluation


Appraisal

Funding was being pursued for FAA participation at a maximum amount.  If 100% funding could be found, a line of credit would have to be utilized, and an effort made to seek further aid in order to pay back the line of credit.

Mayor Dale advised he would do everything possible to get the funding and take the matter to the City Commission.  The Authority should pin down the environmental consultant immediately.
SJRWMD and Corp of Engineers Permit Modification

Update regarding JettAire

Counsel advised Tim Sandell, US Bank, Trustee of the Bonds, Doug Darbut, attorney for the Trustee, Kevin Spolski and his attorney, John Kain, were present.  He further advised that this morning at 11:00 a.m. there would be a sale of the leasehold interest on the JettAire facility.  If a bankruptcy is not filed and Mr. Spolski prevails, the Authority’s intent is to enter into a short-term agreement with Kevin Spolski for security and leasing issues.  Mr. Spolski has indicated that he is willing to pay the Authority the rent while he occupies.  He will pay us from the revenues that are there and we will get some cash flow going.  The back rent issue would be addressed with JettAire.  We will furnish Spolski with a list of interested parties and require a substantial non-refundable deposit to cover costs from the potential new tenant.

Discussion regarding the possibility that JettAire would file bankruptcy and consequences of that.

Discussion continued regarding the Authority’s fuel farm and that it would take thirty days for the Authority to recover same.

Discussion regarding FBO services on the Airport.

Board Member Robertson departed at 10:15.

6.
Liaison Report
Mayor Dale advised for the record he continued to be bothered that the Authority had a former executive director who exceeded his authority.  He hoped that methods were in place to make sure that would not be an issue again.  The Board should send a letter to the former executive director putting him on notice and make him respond.  

Vice Chairman Miller asked for the pleasure of the Board for the record.

It was the consensus of the Board that a letter be written to Mr. Cooke as suggested by Mayor Dale.

Mayor Dale advised the Cameron Groves land deal for purchase of 250 acres of land had fallen through.  The four partners were in a bitter fight.  

The next Authority Board Meeting was scheduled for February 1, 2000.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White

Executive Director
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